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Southeast Area Citizen Board Meeting Minutes
Date: Wednesday, July 12, 2023, Zoom video and conference call meeting-
Attendees: Al Araujo, Alan Burt, Jeannie Giangrande, Cindy Harmon, Kathleen Mackenzie, Sue Maginnis, Bill Tennant, Charlette Tarsi, Marjorie Mason, Nicole Ouellette
Staff: Sue Plasse, Kim Anderson

Excused: Bill Tennant, Brenda Venice
	Topic
	Discussion
	Assignment/Task
	Point Person 
	Status

	INTRODUCTIONS
	Introductions were made. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes
	Motion was made to accept the May minutes.
Motion was seconded and unanimously passed. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Sheila Kelly, Erin Rindfuss, Ashleigh Miller, Leah Arteaga, Behavioral Health Help Line Community Engagement Representatives
Contract Monitoring meetings: Clubhouse and ACCS
Staff Vacancy Rates

Old Business: 

a. Letter for RFR process 

b. Letter of support for Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE)
Board Recruitment/

Membership: CORI

Subcommittee Report: 
a. List of suggestions for RFR process

b. Annual Meeting
c. Educational Speaker
d. ACE Awards
e. Day at the State House
Area Updates:

a. Status on MV Island Trust Project

b. CYF updates
c. Expansion

d. REI 

e. Personnel
f. Other: Resettlements

	Erin and Sheila provided an overview of the MA Behavioral Health Help Line (BHHL). 

· BHHL was launched in January. In the beginning, they were receiving 10-15 calls a day to now receiving 100-150 calls per day! 

· 200+ languages are available!

· Adolescent and young adults prefer the text or chat feature. 

· For many, it’s the first time accessing mental health care. 

· A warm hand off is provided along with a follow up based on level of risk. 

· Depending on the level of need or risk, some callers are referred to the CBHC for crisis intervention and some are referred to routine services. They have the ability to dispatch mobile crisis. 
· If callers are referred to BH Urgent Care, appointments are arranged within 48 hours.

· If callers are referred for outpatient services, they may get an appointment within 14 days; Waitlist in Boston is short. However, waitlist on the Cape is longer. 

· Some callers may just be looking for resources; they will take resources and call themselves. 
· For kids in need of mental health care, they may link a child with:

· Massachusetts Child Psychiatry Access Program (MCPAP)
· M-PATH (Massachusetts Psychosis Access and Triage Hub)

· They are also forming a good partnership with PPAL (Parent/Professional Advocacy League)
· The BHHL is also a resource for providers, too! 
· What can citizen advisory boards do to help?

· Get the word out!
· They are willing to speak with each individual board virtually or in person!

· They go out to libraries, schools, fire departments, police departments, attend community events, fairs, etc. Recently, they participated at the Boston Pride event and participated at the Community Health and Wellness Fair at Brockton Multi Services in May. 
The schedule and agenda for the Clubhouse Reviews was sent out to Area and Site boards. ACCS Contract Monitoring meetings will be held in August/September. 
Current ACCS vacancy rates were provided up until May. 

· Rates highlighted in yellow indicate a 10% or greater percentage than the statewide average.

· Rates highlighted in red indicate 40% or higher regardless of statewide average. 

· Aspire SE1& SE2 clinical and direct care vacancy rates continues to exceed the Southeast Area and Statewide average while FHR’s clinical leadership and direct care vacancy rate exceeded the Southeast Area and Statewide average. 
· Vinfen Plymouth and Cape direct care vacancy rate continues to exceed the Southeast Area and Statewide average. 
There are concerns that the vacancy rates are not getting better and continue to be an issue, especially Quincy, Plymouth, and the Cape. Some of these staff vacancy rates have persisted well before COVID. Cape State-Op is also seeing higher vacancy rates than usual which Sue will be addressing with the Commissioner. 

A motion was made to send a letter to the providers (Aspire and Vinfen) sharing the board’s concerns about the staff vacancy rates. The motion was seconded and unanimously approved. 

Letter for RFR Process

· Subcommittee discussed some recommendations for RFR process.

· The board would like to be part of the RFR process.

· Language to be added around staff salaries including salary ranges, standardization of paying salaries, keeping up with market rate/values. 
· There are concerns about clinicians not being paid for paperwork, documentation, etc. 

· If staff receive a pay increase, their caseload may increase as well. 

· There is concern about the pay of the mental health workers who are on the frontline and see clients the most and interact with them more. 
· It was suggested to include recruitment and retention plan.

· Can bidders be asked to describe how they have dealt with unfilled positions and demonstrate how they filled these vacant positions i.e., per diem staff so that each shift is fully staffed? Is there an expectation that each shift be fully staffed?
· Can points be provided in the RFR review for vendors who maintain an adequate level of filled positions?
· If a bidder is applying for more than one contract i.e., clubhouse, respite, PACT, etc., could they highlight distinctions between them?
· Are there barriers that make it difficult to have new DMH providers? 
· Can DMH ask for improvements or provide guidelines in how vendors fill out their RFRs? Some vendors do a nice job of making it easy to find their answers, while others make it more difficult for to find. 

A motion was made to send a letter with recommendations about the RFR process to Jerome Collins, DMH Assistant Director Contract Administration, Audit and Systems. The motion was seconded and unanimously approved. 

DESE letter of support to address the significant challenges educators face due to youth mental health crisis has been drafted and reviewed by board members. 
A motion was made to approve letter drafted to DESE. The motion was seconded and unanimously approved. 

There were concerns about a recent change regarding the processing of CORIs for volunteers, students and advisory board candidates which could affect recruitment.
· All CORIs must be completed with the HR office; Site offices can no longer complete the CORI with the individual & submit to the HR office.

Sue had met with HR about the new change in processing CORIs.  The changes were made for security and confidentiality reasons. 

· If a person could not go to Taunton State, it was suggested that the person could submit their information through secure email. 

· They further stated that if it was a hardship for the person to go to Taunton State Hospital that they would make arrangements to meet with the board member candidate at the site office. 

· Alan corroborated this as he went to Taunton State Hospital to fill out the CORI documents. He further stated that HR could not have been more helpful and professional! 

(See under Old Business: Letter for RFR process)

The Annual Meeting is being planned for November 1, 2023 and will be virtual.
· Steve Elfant, Metro Boston Staff Learning and Development can assist with the videos again this year. 

· Kim will follow up regarding status of Commissioner.

· Board will need to follow up regarding inviting Danna Mauch.  

The board decided not to have an educational speaker in August to focus on the planning of the Annual Meeting. Since the board is interested in services at the houses of correction, they may like to invite Nicole Ouellette who is knowledgeable in this area.
The ACE Awards are being planned for September 28 at White’s of Westport. Any support of the event is greatly appreciated! 
Jeannie has put in a request with her state representative to reserve a room at the State House in April 2024 for the “Day at the State House”.
· It was suggested not have the event on the third Wednesday in April due to vacation week. 
· This would be an opportunity to directly advocate to legislators on mental health priorities. 
· All DMH boards are invited to participate. 
· There was a question if MAMH has an Advocacy Day and does it make sense to join with another group if they are also holding an Advocacy Day? 

There has been some movement with this project. During Governor Healey’s visit to Martha’s Vineyard, someone had inquired about the property/project. Sue, the Cape Site and Mark Bilton will be meeting next week as well as meeting with Central Office and the Legal Department to discuss what they want to propose: multi-use on property, affordable housing, etc. There is more to come regarding this project. 
An RFR had recently gone out for an Intensive Community Services (ICS) Young Adult Therapeutic Care (YATC) Program in the Southeast Area. This program is new to the Southeast Area, but not to other areas. When the RFR went out two years ago, the Southeast Area did not afford the opportunity at that time. Unfortunately, no bids were received with reports of staffing issues being a major concern. 

ACCS
· There has been a little movement with adding more ACCS beds in Southeast Area.
· CCBC is looking at properties in the Taunton/Attleboro area to open another GLE.
· FHR is looking to secure property for a four-bed enhanced medical GLE. 
· They hope Vinfen Plymouth may be considering and are waiting to hear back. 

· Status of projects are provided bi-weekly to Central Office. 

· DMH is offering a one-time $100,000 payment per bed filled. 
Mirko Chardin had provided consultation via a four-part series for Site Directors and SEA REI Steering Committee:

· Helped set goals for the Southeast Area. 

· Brought group together.
· Helped reconvene group and look at next steps.
· Meet as people first and establish common language.
Central Office also had an REI Day Away in Marlboro where the same SEA Group attended. 
In addition, Sue decided to make a change on how Juneteenth was going to be celebrated across the SEA.  Instead of having one large event for the whole Southeast area, there were events hosted each week during June at the sites to build upon the idea of being more equitable, to educate people about the day and to commemorate the day. There is still more work to do to embrace culture and REI. 

 Area Medical Director
· Dr. Elizabeth Simpson will become the new Area Medical Director starting sometime in September.

· She currently is the Medical Director at Mass Mental Health Center.

· Dr. Simpson has expertise in DBT and is a trauma expert. 

Many Haitians are fleeing the country due to civil unrest. 
· Refugees have been showing up at the Boston Medical Center ER. 

· Because of the number of Haitian refugees, resettlement sites have been set up throughout the state; there are close to 40 statewide with 6 located in Southeast Area. 
· The largest resettlement in SEA is located in Taunton, which has a lot of kids, families.

· Unfortunately, there was a death by suicide at this location. 

· DMH has been providing support; Alexis Romanow, SEA CYF Director is looking at CYF Flexible Spending to help provide groups through BAMSI. 

· DMH is not taking lead; Department of Housing and Community Development is in charge. 

· Undocumented individuals are allowed services.

· Boston Medical Center may stop accepting people due the large numbers. 


	Informational 
Sheila will send Kim the PowerPoint presentation.
Jeannie will follow up with BCAM (Braintree Cable Access) regarding Ashleigh and Leah presenting about the BHHL. 
Kim will send out ACCS Contract Monitoring schedule once it has been finalized. 

Staff vacancy rates continue to be a standing agenda item.
Jeannie will draft a letter to be sent to providers regarding staff vacancy concerns. Board will review and provide feedback. 

Jeannie will draft a letter outlining recommendations for RFR to Jerome Collins. Board will review and provide feedback. 

Letter will be signed and sent to DESE. 
Informational
Subcommittee will meet next month to discuss planning of event. Kim will email Zoom invite to board.
Jeannie will talk with Alan about inviting Nicole to speak in October. 

Board will receive invitation to event. 
Jeannie will follow up with her state rep on the status of the room and will follow up with Danna Mauch. 
Informational 

	N/A
Sheila/Kim
Jeannie
Kim
Area Board
Jeannie/Area Board
Jeannie/Area Board

Jeannie/Kim
N/A
Kim/Area Board

Jeannie/Alan
Kim
Jeannie
N/A

	Closed
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Closed
Closed
Open
Open
Open
Open
Closed


	Site Board and Statewide Mental Health Advisory Council updates

	Cape
· Board last met on July 6, 2023 with fair attendance.

· There were two speakers: 

· Allen McLeod, new Director of Clinical Services for Cape Cod and Islands. 
· Erin Rindfuss, SEA Community Engagement Representative provided an overview of the Behavioral Health Help Line process.
· Other items included:
· Update on the Harbor Homes initiative on Marthas Vineyard

· Update on MV Island Housing Land Trust Initiative with DMH

· Update on Project North, Behavioral Health Justice Initiative in court system
· Update NAMI 
· Update Elder Services 
· Update on Stop & Shop Gift Card Initiative
· Feedback about the June 14 Zoom presentation by Kim Bistis, DMH SEA Forensic Director regarding services for DMH clients in the jails and prisons.
· Report on the Barnstable House of Correction meeting held on June 8 regarding the working relationship between Parole, DMH and the Public Defenders. Due to some issues, there is a need to work on collaboration. Debra DeMuth will coordinate a plan on this with the Barnstable House of Correction.
· Alan Burt joined the Cape & Islands Human Rights Committee.
Fall River

· Al attended the Site Board meeting. They are in the beginning stages of planning for in person meetings again. They have found it difficult meeting via Zoom which has hindered participation and board recruitment. Hopefully, when they meet in person again, they will have an increase in board membership and participation. 
New Bedford
· The New Bedford Mental Health Court is close to up and running! They are now recruiting for a clinician. 
· “Let Me Introduce Myself” Initiative. This initiative started with those with Autism and intellectual/cognitive disabilities and now has expanded to those with mental health challenges. Basically, this is a voluntary program where an individual fills out a form to give police some information about themselves. This tool is helpful for police when responding to incidents in the community as they can respond with more compassion resulting in less tragic incidents since they will have some information about the person. 
Plymouth
· The board is planning for a Community Conversation to be held during the first week in October. They plan to have a panel discussion with CBHC, Emergency Department and MCI. 
Quincy 

· Community Conversation held at the Quincy Public Library.  The focus was on providing mental health resources to the Asian community. The speakers were excellent! Unfortunately, the participation was low. 
· The board would like to have the Commissioner’s video on the Behavioral Health Help Line that aired on Chronicle to be shown on Braintree Community Access TV. They are waiting for approval from Central Office. 
· The board may potentially have two new members. 
CYF

· Cindy offered to provide updates.

Statewide Mental Health Advisory Council/Statewide Mental Health Planning Council
· The Statewide Planning Council met on July 6.

· The Commissioner was very pleased with the “Express Yourself” event held in May at the Wang Theatre! Over 300 Express Youth were featured along with some celebrities! 
· Omar Irizarry (DMH) discussed roles and activities of the CYF Children’s Behavioral Health Advisory Council (CBHAC) including their recommendation to invest in the workforce. This recommendation will be included in their report to the legislature. 
· Steve Cidlevich, Director of Constituent Affairs provided a legislative update concerning mental health, substance use and insurance hearings. 

· Steve Lamaster (Vinfen) provided an update on the Employment Subcommittee. 
· Adrianne Cassidy (Advocates) provided an update on the Housing Subcommittee. They are working on increased housing support-DMH Rental Subsidy Program and Safe Haven. They are also committed to peer support in housing and are working on conferences focused on geographic locations and peer specialists.
· The Commissioner also discussed the Behavioral Health Help Line. 


	Information Sharing


	N/A


	Closed



	ADJOURNMENT/

NEXT MEETING
	There being no further business to discuss, motion was made to adjourn at 3:58 p.m. Motion seconded and passed. 


	The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, September 6, 2023 by Zoom video conference call. 
	 N/A
	Closed 


DMH staff: Minutes should be emailed to DMH-DL – Open Meeting Minutes after they are approved by the Public Body.


